
SELECT BOARD MEETING MINUTES
MONDAY, November 7, 2022
Via Zoom

APPROVED
SB Members Present: John F. Reilly, Chair; Matthew F. Pisani, Clerk; Peter S. Cunningham, Member
SB Members Absent: Rebecca H. Pine, Vice Chair; Alison S. Manugian, Member
Also Present: Mark W. Haddad, Town Manager; Kara Cruikshank, Executive Assistant to the Town Manager; Hannah Moller, Treasurer/Tax Collector; Patricia Dufresne, Town Accountant, Bud Robertson, Finance Committee Chairman; Megan Foster, Principal Assessor; Melisa Doig, Human Resource Director

John Reilly called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM and announced the meeting is being recorded and on The Groton Channel. Mr. Reilly reviewed the agenda. 

ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Mr. Haddad announced Election Day is tomorrow, November 8, 2022. He urges everyone to go out and vote. Polls are open 7:00AM to 8:00PM.
Mr. Reilly Announced this Friday, November 11, 2022 is Veterans Day. Our Annual Veterans Day Ceremony will be held at the Groton Fire Station on Farmers Row at 11:00AM.
PUBLIC COMMENTS
No public comments were made.
TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT
1. Mr. Haddad advised that someone provided the Department of Environmental Protections with a copy of the Initial Site Assessment that was conducted by Geological Field Services on the former Nod Road Landfill. Based on this, DEP will be conducting an inspection of the Former Landfill. This may lead to the Town having to do a complete Site Assessment. The DEP was scheduled to do an inspection on Wednesday but they rescheduled. Mr. Haddad shared his feeling of being concerned. Mr. Cunningham said the report was good from Geological Field Services, so he is not as concerned and does not think they will order the recapping of the Landfill. Mr. Haddad will let everyone know when they reschedule a date and time.
2. The Town Manager provided the Fiscal Year 2023 First Quarter Financial Report that was prepared by the Town Accountant, Ms. Patricia Dufresne. Mr. Haddad said she did a great job putting a summary together. Mr. Haddad explained he wanted to take some time to review the report with the board. 
Motor Vehicle Excise is down, at this time, from last year at this time but Mr. Haddad said he is watching this. The Country Club continues to perform well. Their Revenues are up over $21,000 from last year. Building permits are up $221,000 from last year, new homes and developments being built have generated income. Over all, we are just slightly behind from last year. Meals Tax and Local Occupancy Tax are high at this time. For Operating Expenses, Ms. Dufresne said we are right where we were last year. A lot of the Operating Expenses are driven by the Council on Aging Van and the Country Club. 

Mr. Haddad Reviewed Goals of the Groton Select Board for FY 2023
Mr. Haddad provided the following updates on the Select Board Goals for FY 2023

1. Environmental Contamination Issues
A meeting was held with representatives from DEP, Groton, Groton Water, Dunstable, Groton Dunstable Regional School District, Pepperell DPW and Consulting Engineers to review the PFAS Issue at the High School.  The Consulting Engineers will develop various plans to bring municipal water to the High School as well as surrounding homes.  It is anticipated that a draft of options will be available in mid-December.  The Select Board held two meetings to review the Nod Road Landfill and decided to do no further testing and to post the property as No Trespassing.  DEP was informed of the Draft Initial Site Assessment by members of the Greenway Committee and will conduct an inspection of the Former Landfill.  What further action needs to be taken will be discussed at a future meeting.  The cleanup of the former Squanacook Sportsmen’s Club by the EPA continues to go well.  The Town needs to conduct an asbestos review of the building before it can take it down.  
2. Climate Change
The Sustainability Commission is scheduled to come to the December 12th Select Board Meeting for a workshop on Climate Change.

3. Reducing Costs of Government
       The Select Board met in Joint Session with the Finance Committee and Capital Planning Advisory Committee to review the Capital Plan and determining how to address the long-term capital needs. The Finance Team and Capital Planning Committee met with the department heads earlier in the evening to review their proposed Capital Budget. Mr. Haddad thought it was a successful meeting. He will also schedule a meeting with the Finance Team and Select Board to review tax policy and new growth.
4. Affordable Housing and Housing Diversity
Both the Town Manager and Affordable Housing Trust have had conversations with the Community Preservation Committee about providing funding to the Affordable Housing Trust to provide them with the necessary capital to pursue creating affordable housing.   Initial feedback has been positive and an application will be made to the CPC for funding.  The Affordable Housing Trust will be meeting with FinCom on November 22, 2022 to discuss funding levels.
5. Diversity, Equality and Inclusion 
There was no specific update for this item.
3. Update on the Select Board Meeting Schedule Through the End of the Year
Mr. Haddad would like to update the meeting schedule that will take the Board through the end of the year. 


Monday, November 14, 2022 
Meet in Joint Session with the Library Trustees

Monday, November 21, 2022 
Tax Classification Hearing

Monday, November 28, 2022
No Meeting


Monday, December 5, 2022 
Annual License Renewal

Monday, December 12, 2022 
Sustainability Commission Report

Monday, December 19, 2022 
Finance team Update on New Growth, etc.

Monday, December 26, 2022
No Meeting (Christmas Holiday)

Monday, January 2, 2023
No Meeting (New Year Holiday)

Monday, January 9, 2023
FY 2024 Town Manager’s Budget Presentation
SELECT BOARD ITEMS FOR CONSIDERATION
NO ITEMS TO CONSIDER
ONGOING ISSUES
Mr. Haddad wanted to talk briefly about the Flo Ro construction project. Fran Stanley saw a letter on Twitter from the MSBA and Mr. Haddad forwarded the letter to the Select Board members. The letter stated The MSBA is delaying all projects that are not new school construction to keep as much money in the hopper as possible. He believes this is due to inflationary cost increases and supply chain issues. Mr. Haddad is hoping to see additional funding. Mr. Cunningham and Mr. Haddad are meeting with the State Representatives as a follow up to the letter requesting more funding for this project.  The meeting will be held this Wednesday to talk about those issues and how they can help us with funding. There will be a report next week as a follow up to the meeting. 
Mr. Haddad reported the Water treatment plant is going well for completion next December (2023). 

OTHER BUSINESS
Mr. Haddad would like to request extending the ability for the Town Manager and One Select Board Member to sign warrants through December 5th, 2022. 
Mr. Pisani made a motion to extend authorize the signing of Warrants by the Town Manager and One Select Board Member through December 5, 2022. Mr. Cunningham seconded the motion. Roll Call; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye.

MINUTES        
Mr. Cunningham made a motion to approve the minutes of the regularly scheduled meeting on October 24, 2022. 
Mr. Pisani seconded the motion. Roll Call; Pisani-aye; Cunningham-aye; Reilly-aye.
The meeting was adjourned at 7:24 PM.
Approved:  _____________________________

_________________________________

      
   
Matthew F. Pisani, Clerk


respectfully submitted: Kara Cruikshank, 







Executive Assistant to the Town Manager
Date Approved: 
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